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	Meeting
	28 April 2015, Room 9, Lower Ground Floor, 21 Bloomsbury Street, London  WC1B 3HF

	Chair Person

Members
Chief Executive

Sport England Officers
Board Secretary
	Nick Bitel (NB)
Kate Bosomworth (KB), Clare Connor (CC), Ian Drake (ID), David Goldstone (DG – part only), Deborah Jevans (DJ), Hanif Malik (HM), Charles Reed (CR), Peter Rowley (PR) & Mark Spelman (MS)
Jennie Price (JP)
Rona Chester (RC), Mike Diaper (MD), Charles Johnson, Tanya Joseph (TJ), Lisa O’Keefe (LOK), Phil Smith (PS) & Melissa Bennett (MB – part only)
Andrew Norman (AN)


	
	Item
	Action


	
	
	

	1. 
	Welcome 

Apologies 

Apologies had been received from Sally Gunnell (SG) as well as from Nick Pontefract of DCMS.
Declarations of Interest
Ian Drake declared an interest in Item 6. ‘Corporate Risk Register’ – Risk 11 relating to the liability of organisations for guidance located on their websites relating to facilities (design guidance and facilities specification).
Minutes of the Board Meeting on 17 March 2015
The minutes of the Board Meeting on 17 March 2015 were approved as a correct record.
Matters Arising from the Board Meeting on 17 March 2015
The Board NOTED the Matters Arising from the Board Meeting held on 17 March 2015 and from earlier meetings. It was noted that all the matters arising had been completed, carried forward or dealt with elsewhere on the Board’s agenda.
	

	
	
	

	2. 
	Strategy Update
JP updated the Board with regard to the progress made with the revision of Sport England’s strategy. She summarised the discussions that had taken place at the strategy day on 27 March 2015. A recurring theme throughout the day had been an interest in the overall investment model and how more might be done to drive greater inward investment into the sector, as well as ensuring greater sustainability in ‘organised’ sport, recognising the dependence of many bodies on Sport England funding. 
The Board agreed on the need to focus on the Active Person overall, engaging positively with the insight into “individual sporting biographies” as opposed to single habits. Members also agreed on the principle of normalising activity more broadly across the population. This would mean going to those that don’t currently engage regularly and considering how to focus investment on where it can have the most impact. There was a broad consensus that women should remain a key priority and that tackling the underrepresentation of lower socio-economic groups and those with a disability was important. It was also clear from the session that further consideration was also needed around Sport England’s role in talent, with the current Triennial Review discussions seen as critical in helping to shape that. 

The potential of a variety of other delivery models, including taking a place-based or market-shaping approach, working with health charities on prevention and applying the learning from our facilities work to take a more strategic approach to revenue investment across the portfolio were examined. The input from the Board into these topics was currently feeding into work that officers were pursuing to flesh out the strategic options.
Further discussion on Strategy would be held either at the June Board Meeting or at another separate session of the Board to be held in early summer.
	

	
	
	

	3. a
	Chief Executive’s Report
JP presented her Chief Executive’s Report and highlighted the following matters:
Women’s Participation Targets

JP reported that the Minister for Sport had written to the Chairman indicating that she would like to see targets for women’s participation for selected National Governing Bodies. The Minister recognised these would be non-binding as they did not feature in the existing NGB Award Agreements. PS reported that targets would be agreed with seven key NGBs and others established on a voluntary basis.
PfR Reaction and Coverage

The communication and handling of the funding decisions made by the Board in March had gone well. There had been relatively little national media coverage of the issue, especially compared to the 2014 de-commitment decisions, and the four NGBs from which funding was de-committed all reacted in a measured way. The remaining NGBs taken through the PfR process had reacted positively to the new conditions. Notable this time were the number of Chief Executives replying directly to the news of continued investment with very positive pledges of action and understanding of the funding conditions set. 

Triennial Review Update

The focus of the Triennial Review team working on the review of Sport England and UK Sport had moved from Stage One to Stage Two, which meant the team was now working on the specific issues relating to efficiency and effectiveness identified during the stakeholder consultation in Stage One. The tone of the review continued to be positive..
British Wrestling Association (BWA) Update

Following discussions regarding the various options for funding the sport of wrestling, which included advice from Sport England’s internal and external lawyers, a review of what was allowable under the terms of funding agreement and the Accounting Officer responsibilities, it is proposed to restart funding for the BWA from April onwards, for the foreseeable future. This proposal took into account the progress that the NGB had made against the specific governance reforms requested by Sport England in January 2015. Following discussion, the Board CONFIRMED its agreement to this course of action.
Judicial Review Update – English Bridge Union (‘EBU’)
Following the High Court’s rejection of the EBU’s claim for a Judicial Review of its non-recognition as a sport, the EBU had requested an oral hearing before a Judge and succeeded in having the case taken to judicial review. The hearing would now take place in September/October 2015 and, if successful, would mean that Sport England would have to review its definition of sport. 
The Board NOTED the Chief Executive’s report and the updates contained therein
	

	
	
	

	4. 
	Business Partnerships Update
TJ updated the Board with regard to the activity undertaken by the Business Partnerships Team since the last meeting. The purdah that preceded the General Election and the lull between phase 1 and phase 2 of ‘This Girl Can’ had meant that the team could switch its focus for a few weeks. This had enabled work to be done on a celebration of the £5bn that Sport England had invested into community sport over its lifetime. HM commented that Project Committee had recently discussed how Sport England could make more of its achievements in the context of the £100m invested via ‘Inspired Facilities’. It was a subject that the Board should revisit.
A brief discussion took place analysing the sporting references in the various political parties’ election manifestoes.
	

	
	
	

	
	Melissa Bennett joined the meeting for the next item.
	

	
	
	

	5. 
	Talent Bursary Scheme
In June 2013 the Board considered the establishment of a fund to support talented young English athletes within the 43 sports who received Sport England funding for their talent programmes. Its proposed purpose was to ensure that young athletes who were talented, but whose families were not in a position to meet all of their costs, were not disadvantaged and were therefore more likely to fulfil their potential. A secondary aim was to widen the demographic among athletes on the England Talent Pathway (‘ETP’), in time leading to elite success from a more diverse group. The concept had been strongly supported by the Board with a request for the Sport England talent team to develop it into a funding proposal.
MB updated the Board with regard to the progress made since June 2013. She reported that Leeds Metropolitan University had been commissioned to complete research involving NGBs, CSPs, athletes and parents to confirm the level of need and scale of the situation. In total 34 NGBs, 2053 athletes, 2447 parents and a targeted sample of CSPs (17) had participated in the research, which included an online survey and telephone interviews. The research findings confirmed the genuine need for a bursary scheme, to assist talented athletes whose families suffered financial hardship and ensure that athletes were not prevented or constrained from engaging with an ETP and fulfilling their potential. 
The Talent Bursary Scheme (‘TBS’) had been developed to integrate with existing landscape structures, relationships and funded programmes. Specifically, it had been designed to support the Sport England investments already made in SportsAid for their existing award scheme and the TASS scheme. SportsAid was the desired delivery partner for the TBS and would complete a solicited application, subject to the Board’s approval. SportsAid would lead and manage the TBS on behalf of Sport England. An Awards Officer would be recruited to deliver the scheme and be responsible for completing the means testing, liaising with NGBs and athletes and coordinating the award panel. The TBS would be delivered alongside SportsAid’s existing award scheme, benefiting from their existing expertise to provide independent support and grant services. 

It was recommended that the Board approve an investment of £5.55m for the Talent Bursary Scheme for a four year period from April 2015 – March 2019. This would comprise a confirmed amount in year one of up to £1m, with £4.55m in principle for the remaining three years, to be approved annually by the Project Committee. The Board discussed the recommendation and was positive in its reception of it. MS commented that broadening the demographic of English representative teams married well with the strategic direction Sport England was aiming to take. ID urged that the scheme be clearly delineated from Sport England’s existing talent funding. HM agreed and noted that a separation would assist in measuring the scheme’s outcomes. Following discussion, the Board APPROVED the scheme as submitted and requested that an update be brought back to the Board in one year’s time.
	PS

	
	
	

	
	Melissa Bennett left the Meeting.
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Chief Operating Officer’s Report
Draft Governance Statement
RC reminded the Board that the Governance Statement, as contained within the Report & Accounts was the means by which JP, as Accounting Officer, supported by the Chair, the Main Board and the Executive Group demonstrated that effective governance and risk management processes and practices were in place and that they operated as intended. It was noted that the content of the Governance Statement had been reviewed and amended to take into account the best elements of other lottery funded organisations’ governance statements. The Board reviewed the Statement and commented favourably on the new elements contained within it. HM requested that a little more detail around the work undertaken during the year by the Equality Group. MS suggested that the wording around the organisation’s key risks came across as unnecessarily defensive and JP agreed to amend that particular section. Subject to those observations and the correction of any typographical errors, the Board APPROVED the Governance Statement as submitted.
Corporate Risk Register
RC submitted a report providing an update on Sport England’s corporate risk profile and an assessment of the risks currently facing the organisation and how they were being managed. She reported that the Executive had last performed a dedicated review of the Corporate Risk Register and the Directorate/Operational Risks with a residual assessment of 12 or over, at their 26 March 2015 meeting. New risks, new wording to existing risks, and changes to controls and planned actions had been highlighted on the report provided.
PR reported that the Audit Committee had requested an amendment to Risk 10: “Smaller NGBs with weak governance and/or leadership can create reputational risks and use up our resources for remedial action, with little or no benefit to achieving our participation outcomes”. Committee members had felt that these observations were not confined to smaller NGBs. The wording had subsequently been amended to widen the risk to “NGBs and other partners with weak governance….”

Ian Drake left the meeting for the discussion of Risk 11.
Risk 11, an emerging risk, related to Sport England’s general liability position with regard to specifically published design guidance and use of project monitors. This had developed out of two serious accidents (one fatal) on the cycle track at the Mountbatten Sports Centre in Portsmouth, a facility modernised using Sport England funds and design guidance. Independent legal advice was being sought from Hogan Lovells with regard to Sport England’s general liability position.
The Board discussed the risks as laid out in the various Risk Registers and confirmed its agreement to the various wording and score changes. It also noted that Sport England had scored well in an independent review of its risk management processes and maturity of approach to managing risks, conducted by BDO LLP.
Ian Drake re-joined the meeting.
Year End Financial Statement
RC reported on the progress made with regard to the preparation of the 2014/15 annual report and accounts and the DCMS consolidation packs. She noted that the process was on track, perhaps even ahead of schedule, and that very few substantive issues had emerged. The interim NAO Audit Report, presented to Audit Committee in April, had no recommendations and noted that no significant concerns had been identified from their testing.
The largest item on the Exchequer balance sheet was the asset valuation for the National Centres which showed a £10.8m increase on the 2013/14 valuation. The majority of this increase was attributable to Bisham Abbey, due to the completion of the accommodation block during the year and increases to both building indices and the land value. The Chair requested that following the completion of the 2014/15 accounts a review be undertaken of the approach to establishing the value of the NSCs in the accounts and whether there were any alternative approaches that could be adopted.
The valuation of the defined benefit pension scheme (as required by IAS19 Employee Benefits), undertaken by the professional actuaries for the scheme, had resulted in a significant increase in the deficit of £14.5m (36%) from £40.2m to £54.7m as at 31 March 2015. This increase was primarily due to the change in financial assumptions affecting the deficit by £16.4m and, in particular, the decrease in the discount rate from 4.4% to 3.3%.
PR commented that the Audit Committee Meeting held on 14 April 2015 had thoroughly reviewed the draft report and accounts and had been impressed with the work undertaken and the timeliness of Sport England’s Finance team. The Board NOTED the update and congratulated the Finance team on the progress thus far.
Management Accounts
RC summarised the key issues highlighted in the management accounts to 31 March 2015:
· the Exchequer underspend was £0.2m and the team’s ability to monitor and manage this expenditure continued to improve;
· Lottery income for the year was estimated to be somewhat above DCMS projections at around £223.7m; and

· assuming that Lottery income was as estimated, gross costs would be below the 8.0% target and grant processing costs would be below the 5.0% target, which represented real progress on recent years.
Subsidiary/Committee Minutes

The minutes of the Audit Risk & Governance Committee held on 20 January 2015 and of the Project Committee Meeting held on 23 February 2015 were submitted and noted. 

The Board noted the COO Report and the updates contained therein.
	JP
RC



	
	
	

	7.
	Basketball
PS updated the Board with regard to the situation with regard to British Basketball.  
Based on these developments, it was recommended that a quarterly payment should be made in relation to the two areas of Satellite Clubs and Talent. A quarterly payment would also be made to allow the core of the NGB to continue to operate outside of the two areas of Satellite Clubs and Talent, whilst Basketball England's role in the new basketball landscape was defined, through the commercial proposals being considered. It was therefore recommended that a payment will be made to Basketball England of £208,375 relating to the areas outlined above for the period of April – June 2015. The Board noted the recommendation, but expressed concern over making further payments to the organisation at the current time. It was queried as to whether the governance situation could have improved enough to merit continued support. PS conceded that the situation was not ideal, but was improving and urged support. After further discussion, the Board AGREED to one quarter’s payment, but requested that a further report be submitted to the June Board Meeting.
	PS

	
	
	

	8.
	This Girl Can – ‘Activation’
JP briefly updated the Board with regard to the progress of the ‘This Girl Can’ Campaign, detailing the activity undertaken and the momentum generated through social and print media. It was reported that negotiations were at an advanced stage with a number of potential commercial partners and that the prospects for high quality deals with well-respected organisations were promising. Any proceeds would be ring-fenced for investment into women’s sports projects.
JP went on to comment that despite the significant enthusiasm within the sports sector for the imagery and messages within the campaign, and a strong wish to be associated with it, as evidenced by the 4,000 partners that had signed up to use the materials, there was less understanding as to how to deliver an excellent experience for those women who were experiencing the fear of judgement highlighted by the campaign. The challenge now was to invest in activation to transform the overall sporting experience for women and in particular to support the workforce in a range of settings. A great deal of work was being undertaken within Sport England with the aim of developing pilot projects that could be rolled out later in the year. More detail would be provided at the June Board Meeting.
	JP

	
	
	

	9.
	Any Other Business
There being no further business, the Chairman declared the meeting closed. 
	

	
	
	

	
	The Meeting finished at 14.05
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